Brisbane City Council

July 23, 2007

Page 3


[image: image1.wmf]CITY COUNCIL/REDEVELOPMENT/GVMID

MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

JULY 23, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Councilmembers late:
Bologoff (arrived at 7:43 p.m.)

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Special Counsel Leiter, Community Development Director Prince, Deputy City Clerk Ricks, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Principal Planner Swiecki, City Attorney Toppel, Deputy Fire Chief Velasquez

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried, 4 - 0 (CM Bologoff absent during voting).

PRESENTATIONS


A.
Report from Dyett Bhatia on results of Baylands Visioning Workshops and review proposed scope of work from economic consultant Keyser Martson to participate in the further development of community-based alternatives

Mr. Bhatia reported that in addition to a joint City Council/Planning Commission meeting on April 9, the consultants held several stakeholder meetings and two public workshops to obtain community input on possible alternatives to the Baylands Specific Plan.  

Mr. Bhatia summarized the results of the community meetings.  He said the City Council and Planning Commission recommended more land devoted to open space, particularly in the southern half of the planning area; environmentally and socio-economically sustainable development; a commercial center with a mid-sized anchor and small-scale stores; places for social interaction; cultural and entertainment venues; sports facilities; and improved access to transit.  Stakeholders emphasized the need for open space, habitat and wetlands preservation, active recreation, preservation of historic elements, ecological design, renewable energy, sustainability, and green building.  Mr. Bhatia noted that people from the community stressed the importance of maintaining Brisbane’s small-town character, taking a leadership role in green design, and creating an ecological asset for the City of Brisbane and the region as a whole.  Other important issues identified in the process were creating a sense of place, mitigating traffic, integration of structured parking, remediating on-site toxins, and maintaining viewsheds.

Mr. Bhatia stated that at the June 23 workshop meeting, various site constraints were examined, and participants identified desirable land uses.  This feedback was synthesized digitally to arrive at a group consensus regarding what the Baylands development should include.  Mr. Bhatia advised that the key elements agreed upon were open space, wetlands, and development clustered near the transit hub and the northern portion of the site.  Recommended land uses included cultural and entertainment facilities, offices, commercial, mixed-use development, and renewable energy, including a wind farm, solar energy facilities, and a wastewater treatment plant.

Mr. Bhatia invited further guidance on the extent and location of open space and wetlands; the concentration and clustering of development in certain areas; whether any residential uses should be included; the location of renewable energy facilities; and phasing of the development. 

Mayor Waldo noted the first question is whether all land south of Visitacion Creek should be open space in all alternatives.

CM Barnes asked how many acres were included in the portion of the site south of Visitacion Creek and north of the lagoon.  Community Development Director Prince advised that the total site is about 650 acres, with the lagoon taking up about 118 acres.  He estimated that the area south of Visitacion Creek and north of the lagoon is probably about 40 percent of the entire area.

CM Barnes said he would like to see that area remain as open space or open area used for active recreation.

CM Conway recommended differentiating between open space and open area.  He expressed support for maintaining the portion south of Visitacion Creek as open area and keeping development north of the channel.  He cautioned that some active uses like ball fields and golf courses might involve use of fertilizer and chemicals that could leach into the Bay.  He recommended using artificial turf to avoid this problem.

CM Bologoff agreed with CM Conway that the City needs to clearly distinguish open space from open area.  He said he liked the idea of some environmentally safe recreational facilities.  He added that a substantial portion of the land should be left open as a view corridor.

CM Richardson expressed support for keeping most of the portion south of Visitacion Creek open and providing recreational facilities.  She said there should also be open space and pedestrian trails throughout the development.  She recommended reviewing some of the ideas from Berkeley students about how the area could be utilized.  

Mr. Bhatia asked if Councilmembers favored any development in the southern portion.  CM Richardson noted that some development, such as restaurants, might be appropriate near the lagoon.  CM Barnes and CM Conway agreed.  

Mayor Waldo advocated keeping most of the southern portion as open space rather than open area.  He said he was willing to consider recreational amenities, primarily in the eastern part of the site.  He noted the developer should include a substantial amount of open area in the developed portion.

CM Bologoff clarified that office buildings and other clustered development should be kept to the north.

Mr. Bhatia asked about expanding the wetlands area along Visitacion Creek and OU-2, the portion west of the tracks and the edge lagoon.  Mayor Waldo expressed support for this concept.

CM Conway noted that the City’s Open Space Plan calls for a wetlands river park along Visitacion Creek that would provide drainage and flood control as well as wildlife habitat.

CM Bologoff concurred and recommended having passive recreation like walking trails.  

CM Barnes said the wetlands river park is also part of the General Plan.  He recommended creating a green wildlife corridor with bicycle and pedestrian trails as a buffer between the waterway and surrounding development.  He expressed reservations about how the wetlands area would be expanded physically, noting that this activity might disturb the toxic landfill materials underneath.  Mayor Waldo acknowledged that this concern would need to be addressed.  

CM Richardson suggested including observation decks in the wetlands areas.

Mr. Bhatia observed that there seemed to be consensus that the southern portion of the site should be kept open, with limited development such as restaurants and theaters.  Councilmembers agreed.

Mr. Bhatia said the next issue is the concentration of development.  He noted that many of the stakeholders recommended clustering more intense development near the transit hub and toward the north, with retail and mixed-use development along Geneva and to the east.  Councilmembers expressed support for this concept.

Mr. Bhatia advised that three of the seven workshop groups proposed some residential uses, and he invited City Council feedback on this issue.

CM Conway stated that he was adamantly opposed to residential use.  CM Bologoff indicated he was not comfortable with residential either.  He noted that San Francisco plans to build residential uses immediately north of the Baylands.

CM Richardson said her personal preference would be no residential use, but she recognized that many citizens might feel differently.  If residential uses are allowed, she recommended keeping them as far north as possible.

CM Barnes suggested exploring residential uses in at least one of the alternatives to be analyzed in the Environmental Impact Report (EIR).  He said the feasibility of residential use will depend on the condition and safety of the land.  He noted there has been some talk about the possibility of residential uses at the Levinson Marsh and the Peking Handicraft parcel and said he would prefer to keep that area open.

Mayor Waldo agreed with CM Barnes that the Levinson Marsh and Peking Handicraft parcels should be left undeveloped so the area can function as a buffer between Brisbane and the development in Daly City.  He said he was not inclined to favor housing at the Baylands, but recommended that the possibility of a small, transit-oriented housing development be included in one of the EIR alternatives.

CM Conway clarified that he was opposed to any permanent housing at the Baylands, but added that he did not object to the idea of timeshares.

Mr. Bhatia said all of the workshop groups mentioned a wind farm as a possibility, and he welcomed Council input.

CM Conway expressed support for including a wind farm and solar energy facility in all the alternatives.  He said the Council previously talked about the idea of making the development self-sustaining in terms of energy.  He added that if a surplus of energy can be generated, the City of Brisbane should think about getting involved in the energy business.

CM Bologoff agreed that alternative energy sources should be analyzed and included, provided they are safe.

CM Barnes noted that the speakers who made presentations about alternative energy indicated that wind turbines would be 300 feet tall, and he questioned how much energy would actually be produced.  He suggested exploring the feasibility of wind power, but said he was not sure it should be included in all the alternatives.

Mayor Waldo stated that he favored investigating the feasibility of various kinds of alternative energy.  CM Richardson concurred.

Mr. Bhatia asked if a wastewater treatment plan should be part of any alternative.

CM Barnes commented that costs of building a wastewater treatment facility are very high, and there are also some regulatory concerns.  He noted that the best way to resolve this issue would be to include the possibility in one of the alternatives.  CM Richardson agreed.

CM Conway expressed concern about opening the City to potential litigation.

City Manager Holstine clarified that including a wastewater treatment plant in one of the alternatives would allow the possibility to be studied.  

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault observed that one option might be a scalping plant, or a facility that could extract water for recycling before the material is sent to San Francisco for full treatment.

CM Conway said he did not object to studying the possibility.

Mr. Bhatia confirmed that the City wanted to look at the entire Baylands site as a whole in the EIR rather than just Phase I.  Councilmembers agreed.

CM Conway indicated that he also had some ideas about Baylands land uses and circulation.  He recommended moving Lagoon Way toward the north and constructing a frontage road along Highway 101.  He expressed his opinion that the train station should be moved south to create more of a multi-modal hub.  He said he would like this concept to be included in all the EIR alternatives.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Richardson recommended looking at plans for high-speed rail service.

CM Conway observed that circulation on Geneva Avenue and the 101 interchange is an important element.

CM Bologoff suggested that the consultants check with Sunset Scavenger as soon as possible about their concerns regarding the Geneva Avenue extension.

CM Conway noted the circulation plan should include bike and pedestrian trails.  Mr. Bhatia said bike and pedestrian access will be included in any Baylands development.

CM Richardson advocated improving connectivity between the Baylands and the rest of Brisbane as part of the circulation plan.

Mayor Waldo thanked Mr. Bhatia for his presentation.  He suggested moving on to the scope of work for the economic consultant, Keyser-Marston.

City Manager Holstine noted that the City needs to consider the economic impacts of the project to ensure adequate public infrastructure and public benefits from the development, and Keyser-Marston will be providing advice to the City on cost issues to assist in evaluation of alternatives and land use decisions.  He referred to the letter from Consultant Tim Kelly in the meeting packet and the proposed scope of work.

CM Barnes commented that it would be helpful to have information on the tax increment potential of various land uses early in the process.  

CM Conway said that if alternative energy generation turns out to be feasible, the consultant should analyze those economic impacts as well.

CM Conway proposed taking public comments before moving to the next item.  Mayor Waldo invited comments on Baylands issues.

Fran Martin, Visitacion Valley Planning Alliance and Visitacion Valley Greenway Project, spoke in support of maximizing open space and recommended more regional planning.  She said Brisbane’s plans should take into consideration the plans of its neighboring communities of San Francisco and Daly City.  She noted that a major housing development is proposed for the Schlage Lock site, but no attention is being paid to open space there.  

Ms. Martin commented that if the Caltrain station is moved south, the location should be near housing so people will use train services.  Without housing as part of the mix, she noted, the area will not attract people on weekends and evenings.

Ms. Martin recommended having a summit meeting for Daly City, Brisbane, and Visitacion Valley residents to work out these issues together.

Clara Johnson, Brisbane, said she appreciated Ms. Martin’s remarks and supported regional planning.  She noted that although development should be denser in the northern part of the Baylands, it should not be too dense.  She questioned how effectively the land will be cleaned up and how that will affect possible land uses.

Ms. Johnson observed that UPC has provided a Specific Plan for Phase I, but the slides shown at this meeting were of the entire acreage.  She expressed support for the City Council’s desire to have the whole development planned at the same time.  She asked how the CEQA process will apply to the areas outside Phase I.

Ms. Johnson said she understood the Council wants to keep the area south of Visitacion Creek open, but pointed out that it might make sense to put some buildings near Visitacion Creek as an amenity.  She noted that there are some native wetlands in places other than the space between the creek and lagoon.  She suggested taking those into account and considering a combination of uses in those areas.

Ms. Johnson clarified that some workshop participants opposed housing, although there was consensus that it could be included as a possibility.  Instead of just accepting the consultant’s summary of the results of those sessions, she urged the City Council to gather input from a wider range of sources.

Lori Liu, Brisbane, said she had a couple comments on energy production and open space.  She stated that the purpose of the wind study done by Sunset Scavenger was to look at odor traveling from their site, which is not a location for a proposed wind farm.  She suggested conducting an independent, site-specific study to ascertain wind capacity for purposes of generating energy.  She advocated including solar energy as a component of all the alternatives.  She also recommended looking at green roofs.

With respect to open space, Ms. Liu noted that Seattle recently constructed a beautiful sculpture park on a brown field along the waterfront.  She proposed that Brisbane consider a similar public amenity in the area north of the lagoon and south of the channel.  As an alternative, she noted, a sculpture garden north of the channel would be a great way to encourage people in the office buildings to use the outdoor open space.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, said she participated in a workshop group that concluded that housing should not be allowed at the Baylands.  She reminded the City Council that housing is currently not an allowable use in the General Plan.  She questioned whether three of the seven workshop groups actually endorsed housing as much as the consultant seemed to imply.  

Ms. Dillworth noted that at the first workshop meeting, she made the point that the land should be cleaned up first.  She emphasized the importance of cleaning up before any development or construction takes place, not during or afterwards.

Ms. Dillworth recommended looking at a better use of the rail corridor.  She pointed out that the rail corridor could be used to convey goods to the community in a way that reduces pollution, unlike the current development plan, which calls for more streets, more traffic, and more pollution.  She urged the Council to consider at least one vehicle-free alternative.  She suggested parking cars along Bayshore and using shuttles to bring people to the center of the development. 

In terms of renewable energy, Ms. Dillworth recommended thinking about alternative sources beyond wind, such as solar, geothermal heat, and energy generated from products emitted by the landfill.

Jonathan Scharfman, Universal Paragon Corporation, asked about the approximate dimensions of a soccer field and/or baseball field.  CM Conway said typical soccer fields are about 60 yards by 120 yards.  CM Barnes said a four-field baseball stadium, such as those constructed by Field of Dreams, would require a number of acres.


B.
Report from Kathryn Page and Associates on Library Needs Assessment

City Manager Holstine said the library needs assessment is an update to a thorough study conducted by Kathryn Page and Associates in 2000.  Since 2000, state funding sources have disappeared, so Brisbane will need to find other ways of paying for a new library.  City Manager Holstine noted that he would discuss various funding options with the City Council after Ms. Page’s presentation.  

City Manager Holstine advised that the most recent needs assessment is focused on a smaller project on the old Matulich property on Visitacion Avenue.  He invited Ms. Page to present the results of her study.

Kathryn Page reported that Brisbane’s needs for library services have not changed since 2000, although the proposed site is a bit smaller.  She said her recommendations include increasing the seating capacity in the library from the existing 19 seats to about 60, expanding shelving capacity to provide more room for books and media, converting some shelving to display spaces, increasing the size of the collection by about 50 percent, tripling the number of public computers, providing wireless access throughout the building, creating some acoustically enclosed group study areas, providing dedicated space for meetings and special programs, implementing new technologies and automated check-out services, providing a room for special community displays and storage, and creating more ergonomic and functional work space for the staff.  Ms. Page also suggested considering an outdoor reading patio with a small refreshment stand.

Ms. Page said approximately 11,700 square feet will be available at the proposed site, with the bulk of the space being on the main floor.  She proposed keeping the publicly accessible areas on the first floor and the specially designated program areas on the second floor.  Ms. Page presented a draft building program based on her recommendations.

Mayor Waldo thanked Ms. Page for her presentation.

CM Barnes commented that library services are changing as more people have access to computers at home, and he asked about future trends.  Ms. Page acknowledged that many people are using home computers, but pointed out that libraries can offer state-of-the-art amenities people may not have, such as high-speed and broadband access.  She noted that there is still a demand for traditional library services because many people like going to libraries to read books, conduct research, study in groups, and meet with others.  Ms. Page said libraries are becoming focal points for information and community interaction.

CM Barnes said he had some other comments about the needs assessment.  He noted that the City already has the Mission Blue Center, and he questioned the need for another large meeting space on the second floor of the library.  He recommended considering light wells and diffusing windows to capture as much natural light as possible, passive solar ventilation, and an ionizing filtration system to eliminate dust.  CM Barnes suggested looking at waterless urinals in the restrooms.  He questioned the need for a separate staff restroom.  He noted that a rear entrance should be provided if bicycles are parked behind the building; otherwise, the bike rack should be in front.

CM Barnes asked about the square footage of the main public restrooms and lobby area.  Ms. Page responded that those spaces would be part of the unassigned square footage.  She said the figures in her report represent net assignable square feet.

CM Barnes asked why the library would not be equipped with an electronic anti-theft system.  Ms. Page advised that the County library system is moving away from anti-theft systems because they are costly to maintain and have limited effectiveness.  She said experience shows that Brisbane’s library users tend to be relatively honest.

As the parent of a small child, CM Barnes expressed reservations about putting computers in the children’s area.  Ms. Page noted that many children use library computers for educational games, self-tutoring, and other productive tools.

CM Conway asked about the formula used to calculate the recommended interior size of the library.  Ms. Page explained that the standard allowance is 12 square feet per person, which includes aisles and walkways.  CM Conway asked about the total square footage of the site and the amount of space needed for vehicle parking in the rear.  Ms. Page responded that the parcel size is about 11,900 square feet.  She said she would recommend using most of the space for the facility itself and providing a small ADA-compliant parking lot in the rear.  She added that most vehicles would park on the street.  

CM Conway agreed with CM Barnes that a second-floor meeting space might not be needed.  He suggested considering an affordable housing development above the library instead.  He proposed working with Habitat for Humanity and exploring the possibility of using low- and moderate-income housing funds for that purpose.

CM Bologoff asked if Ms. Hart consulted the Friends of the Library and other stakeholders as part of her study.  He emphasized the need to incorporate input from actual library users to ensure an appropriate design and amenities.  He noted that a housing development on the second floor might open more funding options.

CM Barnes observed that the draft library needs assessment was posted on the City’s Website blog on July 6.  He expressed concern about publishing the information before the City Council had an opportunity to review and consider the report.

Councilmembers thanked Ms. Hart for her comprehensive report.

Michael Schumann, Friends of the Brisbane Library, applauded the City for supporting a new library and recognizing the value of library services to the community.  He commented that librarians currently find it difficult to schedule programs in the limited space available, and the Mission Blue Center and Community Center are heavily used for other events.  He advocated providing dedicated meeting and programming space on the second floor of the new library.

Jeri Sulley, Brisbane Library, thanked the City Council for authorizing the needs assessment study.  She emphasized the importance of the new library to Brisbane.  She observed that the current library space has become too small, and she expressed support for expanding the space and services as recommended by Ms. Hart.

Clara Johnson, Brisbane, expressed her opinion that the recommendation for meeting rooms on the second floor of the library was justified, in light of the well-known pressure on the existing meeting space in Brisbane.  She suggested considering a set back third story to accommodate housing.  Ms. Johnson said the City’s plans for a new library reflect its commitment and responsibility to serve the community as a whole. 

Mayor Waldo thanked audience members for their comments.

Noting there were members of the public who wished to speak on Old Business Item B, Mayor Waldo proposed taking that item next.

OLD BUSINESS (Out of Order)


B.
Consider awarding a contract with Mountain Enterprises, Inc. in the amount of $29,400 for removal of eucalyptus trees on a City-owned parcel at the end of Paul Avenue

Mayor Waldo recused himself from participating in the discussion or voting on this item because of the close proximity of his residences to the affected parcel.

Assistant to the City Manager Smith noted that at the April 16 Council meeting, Councilmembers and members of the public raised concerns about access issues and the logistics of tree removal.  He said the staff conducted an informal survey to determine property boundaries and contacted the County to discuss removal options.  After the County expressed a willingness to work with the City and contribute funds for tree removal, the staff obtained three bids for removing eucalyptus trees from the City-owned parcel, the adjacent private property, and the County’s property.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith reported that the low bid was from Mountain Enterprises, Inc., and he recommended approving a contract in the amount of $29,400.

CM Conway asked about the other bid amounts.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith said the bid from Davey Tree was over $50,000 and the Bay Area Tree bid was about 10 to 15 percent higher than the low bid.  CM Conway requested that the staff include all bid amounts in future staff reports.  

CM Conway noted that the staff report indicates that mulch will be distributed on the hillside to suppress weed growth and prevent erosion, and he asked if mulching was an acceptable mitigation technique.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith said this treatment was recommended last year when trees were removed from an area in Brisbane Acres.  He stated that the biomass will be used as mulch to control the spread of English ivy and cover the soil disturbed by the tree removal.  He noted that Page 4 of the proposal indicates that all eucalyptus trees will be removed from the designated sites, and the woody residue will be chipped and broadcast over the site.

CM Conway asked if the work would disturb raptor nests.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith said the tree removal will take place after the raptor nesting season.  He added that Thomas Reid Associates surveyed the trees and found no raptor or bat nests.

CM Bologoff asked about fire safety.  He observed that the report says a fire control person will be watching each piece of equipment.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith responded that as part of the contractor’s fire control plan, the contractor will provide a designated person and a water supply as an added measure of protection.  CM Bologoff recommended making sure qualified people drive the trucks bringing equipment to and from the site.  He suggested adding a provision to the contract indicating the City will be held harmless and requiring insurance for the equipment.

CM Richardson commented that she originally wanted a more comprehensive plan, but supported this project so tree removal could be addressed during this fire season to protect the safety of nearby residents.

City Manager Holstine said that when the City Council discussed tree removal in April, he expected that the Davey Resources Group survey would be completed in June, but that project is taking longer than anticipated.  He recommended proceeding with the proposed eucalyptus removal on the Paul Avenue site in the interim.

CM Bologoff emphasized the importance of fire safety during the tree removal process.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith said Mountain Enterprises was the only contractor that submitted a fire plan along with a bid.

CM Conway indicated that he lived close to the removal site and did not want to vote on this item.  He left the dais and took a seat in the back of the room.

CM Barnes invited comments from audience members.

Jeri Sulley expressed support for removing the grove of eucalyptus from behind her house.  She urged the City Council to approve the contract.

Christine Evers, Brisbane, said she would also like to see the eucalyptus trees removed.  She recommended taking measures to ensure that new sprouts do not grow from the stumps.  CM Barnes noted the staff report indicates that herbicide will be applied to the cambium layer of the stump to prevent regrowth.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith advised that the contractor will apply a concentrated herbicide to the layer just under the bark, and this treatment is effective if applied immediately after a tree is cut.

Gloria Sevilla, Brisbane, talked about a wildland fire that took place in the area several years ago.  She expressed appreciation to the City for addressing this hazard before another fire occurs.  She said she just received a brochure recommending spacing trees and shrubs at least 15 feet apart, pruning trees taller than 18 feet on a regular basis, and controlling the growth of the tree canopy.

Louise Walker, Brisbane, stated that she has been very worried about the fire hazard posed by the eucalyptus trees.  She said there is a vacant lot on Sierra Point below her Humboldt Road property that contains a huge eucalyptus tree.  She noted the owner of the lot is willing to cut down the tree, but he will not pay for the work, so she is considering paying the $5,000 for the tree removal herself. 

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, asked about the environmental impacts of the tree removal and questioned the categorical exemptions claimed by the City.  She said she supported removing eucalyptus trees as long as the work is done properly.  She expressed concern about losing raptor nesting sites, and she recommended providing platforms or some other kind of replacement.

Ms. Dillworth commented that it makes no sense to do the work just before the rainy season begins.  She noted the carbon-laden material cut down could wash down the hillside.  She urged the City to consider reusing the chipped material rather than leaving it in place.  She also suggested replanting new trees to replace the ones removed.  She requested that the City look at the environmental impacts instead of proceeding under a categorical exemption.

CM Barnes asked the staff to comment on the categorical exemptions.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith said the applicable exemptions are Class 1 from Section 15301 and Class 33 from Section 15333 of the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA).  He stated that he consulted with the Community Development Director and the City Attorney and reviewed the CEQA checklist to identify which exemptions might apply.  He advised that the Class 1 and Class 33 exemptions deal with maintenance and restoration of habitat.

CM Barnes requested that the staff provide further information to Ms. Dillworth after the meeting about the categorical exemptions.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to award the contract to Mountain Enterprises as proposed.  The motion was carried, 3 - 0 (CM Conway and Mayor Waldo not participating in vote).

Mayor Waldo proposed deferring the closed session.  City Manager Holstine advised that the next City Council meeting would be in September.  

CM Barnes asked if Councilmembers could submit questions to legal counsel via email in the interim.  Lynn Hutchins, Goldfarb & Lipman, responded that she would be happy to respond to questions by email.

Councilmembers agreed to postpone the closed session until September.

CM Richardson suggested taking the HIP Housing presentation out of order.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Dana Dillworth informed the City Council that the remedial action plan for the Kinder-Morgan tank farm had just been circulated for a 30-day comment period.  She suggested that the City’s environmental consultants review the plan.

APPROVE MONTHLY INVESTMENT REPORT


A.
Approve Monthly Investment Report as of May 31, 2007

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the Monthly Investment Report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS (Out of Order)

A. Receive presentation from HIP Housing and consider request for funding

Bruce Hamilton, Executive Director, HIP Housing, said he had never attended a Brisbane City Council meeting before and was impressed with the professionalism and thoughtfulness of the deliberations.  Mr. Hamilton noted that HIP Housing, a nonprofit organization, has been working in the community for 35 years in an effort to provide more affordable housing.  He added that 40 percent of the people who work in San Mateo County live elsewhere because of the high cost of housing, and the lack of affordable housing is a problem for the entire community.

Mr. Hamilton referred to his letter and the staff report for more details about the four programs run by HIP Housing.  He said that with financial support from the community, HIP hopes to provide services to more people in Brisbane.  He noted that HIP also does advocacy work in cooperation with local government to obtain permanent state funding for affordable housing.  He emphasized that the lack of affordable housing is a challenge for the entire community.  

Mr. Hamilton talked about HIP’s home-sharing program, a way of matching people living alone in their homes with people who need housing in exchange for household and care services.  He reported that over the past 25 years, 13,000 people have been matched through this program.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve a two-year contract with HIP Housing for $5,000 in each year.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mr. Hamilton thanked the City Council and promised to provide regular updates.

CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Conway asked to remove Item B, and CM Barnes said he had comments on Item J.  CM Bologoff indicated that he would not be voting on Item A.  Mayor Waldo noted that he had a question on Item I.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of May 7, 2007

C. Approve City Council Minutes of May 21, 2007

D. Adopt Ordinance No. 523 amending Section 15.56.062 of the Municipal Code concerning basis for establishing the areas of Special Flood Hazard

E. Approve changes to Recreation Facilities Permit Process

F. Adopt Resolution No. 2007-07 approving the Third Amendment to the Subdivision Improvement Agreement for the Northeast Ridge residential project and granting Final Subdivision Map approval for 6 lots on “B” Court

G. Award the construction contract for the 800 Block of Humboldt Emergency Stabilization Project to Power Engineering Contractors in the amount of $271,939.00 and authorize the Mayor to execute the Agreement on behalf of the City

H. Award the construction contract for the Bayshore Pavement Maintenance Project 2007 to Valley Slurry Seal Co. in the amount of $255,025.22 and authorize the Mayor to sign the Agreement on behalf of the City

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Items A and C through H as presented.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present with respect to Items C through H and 4 - 0 - 1 (CM Bologoff abstaining) with respect to Item A.

B. Approve City Council Minutes of May 14, 2007

CM Conway noted that the second paragraph on Page 11 indicates that Crocker Park was annexed to the City in 1982.  He said he thought the correct year was 1983.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by Mayor Waldo, to approve the May 14 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


J.
Adopt Redevelopment Resolution No. RA 2007-03 authorizing the issuance and sale of tax allocation bonds to refinance a low- and moderate-income housing project within the City of Brisbane and approving related documents and actions and adopt City of Brisbane Resolution No. 2007-24 approving the issuance and sale by the Redevelopment Agency of tax allocation bonds to refinance a low- and moderate-income housing project within the Agency’s Redevelopment Project Area Number Two

CM Barnes asked why the tax allocation bonds were paid out of the housing set-aside and whether those funds have to be repaid.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger explained that the purpose of the bonds is to refinance the bond used to construct the Bridge senior housing project.

Agency Board Member/CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by Agency Board Member/CM Conway, to adopt Resolution Nos. RA 2007-03 and 2007-24 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

I. Approve co-sponsorship of Chamber Concert Series

Mayor Waldo asked for clarification of the financial arrangement proposed.  City Manager Holstine drew attention to the third page of the staff report.  He said the City would provide $20,148.81 in cash and services.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the co-sponsorship as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2007-23, Overruling Protests and Ordering the Improvements and Confirming the Diagram and Assessment, Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District, Fiscal Year 2007-2008

CM Conway noted the “Fiscal Impact” paragraph indicates that Proposition 218 ballots would be mailed out, and he asked who would receive the ballots.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault responded that ballots will be mailed to members of the assessment district, all owners of record listed in the Engineer’s Report.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault recommended that the Mayor read the opening statement and open the public hearing.

Mayor Waldo read the opening statement describing the Engineer’s Report and explaining the assessment process.  He opened the public hearing and asked the City Clerk to report on the notices provided in connection with the hearing.

Deputy City Clerk Ricks reported that notices were mailed and posted as required by law, with proofs of mailing and a copy of the Engineer’s Report on file at the City Clerk’s office.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault read a brief description of the nature of the project.  

Deputy City Clerk Ricks indicated that no written protests had been received.

There being no members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt Resolution No. 2007-23 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

· City Hall Relocation Update

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the staff has been exploring options for temporarily relocating to other quarters during the City Hall remodel process, including leasing space or providing temporary trailers, and the best option appears to be leasing space.  He indicated that a letter of intent was received from 140 Valley Drive, the building across the street from City Hall, to lease space to the City for about $50 per square foot.  He noted the City will repaint the walls and replace the carpet before moving.  

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault reported that several qualified contractors attended a mandatory pre-bidding session, and August 16 was the deadline for receiving bids on the City Hall remodel project.  He said the staff plans to bring a contract to the City Council for approval in September, and staff relocation will take place from September 21 through 24.

· Hetch Hetchy Water Delivery System
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said he recently attended a Water Environment Foundation tour of the Hetch Hetchy water delivery system.  He noted the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission is undertaking a $4 billion capital improvement program.  

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault advised that a group called Restore Hetch Hetchy is advocating removing O’Shaughnessy Dam and restoring the Hetch Hetchy Valley to provide public access.  He said the valley was dammed pursuant to federal law, so federal action would be necessary to remove the dam.  The local water users group, BAWSCA, has taken the position that the dam should not be removed unless all affected parties are assured of an alternate reliable supply of high-quality water at a similar price.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault drew attention to the summary of financial issues in the staff report.  He said the Environmental Defense report of 2004 estimated a total cost of $500 million and $1.65 billion to replace the power and water currently supplied by the Hetch Hetchy system.  The California Department of Water Resource’s report estimates that cost between $3 billion and $10 billion.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault encouraged Councilmembers and other interested people to visit Hetch Hetchy for themselves and to consider whether the costs and implications of restoring the area would be justified.

CM Richardson said she attended a Southern California Edison tour of Fisher Lake the previous week and was impressed by the hydroelectric system and the recreational opportunities.  She asked why the same activities could not take place at Hetch Hetchy.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that the Hetch Hetchy is so close to the snow melt and so clean that the San Francisco PUC is not required by the EPA to have a primary filtration system.  He noted that if more human contact is allowed, filtration would probably have to be added, at considerable cost.  He added that people are allowed to walk along the shoreline, but no in-water activities are allowed.

· Wildland Fire Evacuation Drill

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault advised that the North County Fire Authority has been working on a wildland fire evacuation plan for the past three years, and an evacuation exercise has been planned for Saturday, July 28, beginning at 9:00 a.m.  He said Brisbane’s CEV’s and City staff will be involved in directing traffic and coordinating the evacuation.  He encouraged members of the public to participate, and he added that gifts and refreshments will be provided.

CM Conway asked about the possibility of providing an evacuation map in advance to members of the public.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted that evacuation routes will depend on the origin and direction of the fire, so having a map in advance could cause confusion.

Deputy Fire Chief Velasquez invited Councilmembers interested in riding along with fire deputies to contact the Fire Department.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION


A.
Conference with legal counsel regarding one case of potential litigation, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9

The Council postponed the Closed Session until September.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:30 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Wendy Ricks, Deputy City Clerk
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